	Sutton School Committee

Sutton, Massachusetts 01590


The Sutton School Committee met in Room 1A of the Sutton Municipal Center on Monday, October 6th, 2008.

School Committee Members present at the meeting were Mr. Paul Brennan, Chair, Ms. Liisa Locurto, Vice-chair, Ms. Tracey Zuliani, Secretary and Ms. Wendy Mead.

Administrators present at the meeting were Dr. Cecilia Di Bella, Superintendent, Ms. Lucille DiLeo, Director of Curriculum and Instruction.

Others present – Mr. Dan Delongchamp, Athletic Director and several citizens of Sutton.

Agenda Item 1 – Call to Order

Mr. Brennan called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

Agenda Item 2 – Citizen Forum

No one present wished to speak initially.  

Later in the meeting, as Agenda Item 6 was discussed, several parents of hockey players in Sutton came forward to speak in favor of implementing an ice hockey program in the Sutton Schools.

Agenda Item 3 – Consent Agenda

Ms. Mead moved and Ms. Locurto seconded to approve the Minutes of the September 22nd, 2008 meeting and the Bill Schedule dated October 6th, 2008 as presented.

Carried 3/0 with one abstention


Agenda Item 4 – Student Update

No students were present; therefore, no update was given.

Agenda Item 5 – Review of MCAS
Ms. DiLeo presented the 2008 MCAS results for the Sutton school district, providing a comparison of the district to others throughout the state as well as longitudinal data within the district. In general, Sutton’s scores were at or above state average. In grades 6, 7 and 8, Sutton students made impressive gains in ELA while scores state wide were flat.  Math scores in grades 6 and 7 were in the top 5 and 7% of the state. Math and ELA scores in grade 4 were nothing short of stunning as both showed huge gains.  The results indicate that teachers have worked very hard examining previous test items and adapted and aligned curriculum.  Students in the lower grades are learning test-taking strategies and are becoming more comfortable with the test itself. Students in the upper grades are building upon their work in the earlier grades and showing stronger results in the middle and high schools.  Mrs. DiLeo noted that there is room for improvement in science at the lower grade levels in particular.  Overall, the results are wonderful and the district is very proud of them and our students and teachers.

Agenda Item 6 – Update on Athletics Program
Mr. Delongchamp, Athletic Director, began a discussion of the feasibility and issues, including cost, associated with starting a cooperative type of ice hockey program with other area high schools as requested by several parents. Ice time and transportation are the major costs associated with such a program.  With this type of agreement, Sutton players would join a ‘host’ team from a surrounding town that has a need for additional players.  He will contact other communities to determine which may be interested in “inviting” Sutton into an agreement.  He also noted that MIAA must approve of any arrangement.

     John Ellsessar, a Sutton ‘hockey dad’ addressed the committee to advocate for such a program, noting that many of the children that he has coached have moved to other schools out of the district that do offer ice hockey, as a means to continue to play at the high school level.

     Louanne Ellsessar approached the Committee to reiterate that transportation would not be an issue, stating that parents will find a way to get their kids to hockey and pointed out that most districts do not bus the kids; rather, parents transport them (this raised the question of whether or not there are liability issues with the transportation aspect).

     Kathy Averka another Sutton ‘hockey parent’ approached the Committee to state that there are many more interested parents who are willing to do whatever they can do to help implement this program. She also noted that the high cost for such a program would not be prohibitive for parents since they are already paying high fees to enable their children to play ice hockey.

Mr. Delongchamp then provided other updates from the sports world:

· All new programs are flourishing; field hockey, volleyball - the kids are really interested and passionate about playing.  There is so much interest that the program has to find creative way to involve all of the students that are interested in participating.

· The weight room is fully finished.  The cardiovascular equipment just came in and everyone is using it; teams, students and faculty.  

· Homecoming was a great event with Douglas.  All of the teams (field hockey, soccer, cross country) except the golf team were able to compete; the golf competition occurred a few days before Homecoming.

· The Committee then discussed the issue of improving visibility for the cross-country team when out running the narrow and winding streets in Town. Mr. Delongchamp showed two reflective gear options a florescent vest and a reflective armband.  Because of the higher visibility in both daylight and twilight that the vests provide, he will purchase the vests for all team members. 

· In many school districts, academic eligibility is often an issue for athletes.  In Sutton it is rarely an issue, which is a tribute to both students and families, and they should be commended for that.  

· The Boosters are a very small group that does incredible things to support the sports in Sutton.  There have been various requests, including a girls’ golf team and one for lacrosse.  All inquiries are investigated and with booster support, perhaps the athletic program can continue to grow.  

· A question was raised about the possibility of changing the fee structure for sports.  He noted that unless options were reduced, it would not be possible. He mentioned that other towns are starting to implement an athletic fee or increase existing fees.

Agenda Item 7 – Review October 1 Enrollment

Dr. Di Bella presented a chart depicting current and historical enrollment in each grade level.  Of note, last year’s 8th grade class of 120 students is now a 9th grade class of 85.  It would be interesting to know where the missing 35 students have gone and why so many have left the school district.

Agenda Item 8 – Approve School Committee Goals
The School Committee Goals were presented in a new, more reader-friendly format.  Discussion continued about what method of evaluation the district is going to use.  The district currently uses a hybrid form of Baldrige as an assessment tool.  There are seven goals, including that of defining sustainable measures.  The possibility was raised of asking the students to complete a satisfaction survey. The changes discussed at tonight’s meeting will be incorporated into the document and brought to the next meeting.

Agenda Item 9 – Superintendent’s Update

Dr. Di Bella reported the following:

· Progress reports went home last week; this is a good indicator that the school year is now well underway.  These reports are a good initial evaluation point for the remainder of the year.

· Elementary and Simonian Center enrichment, funded by the PTOs, will begin on Wednesday afternoons.

· There will be no school on Monday, October 13th Columbus Day) and Tuesday, October 14th (professional development day for the teachers).

· Sutton is participating in a program to conserve and reduce energy usage and the schools have begun to do number of things toward that effort; the lighting in the gym has been changed and motion detectors have been installed.  Fixtures throughout the buildings have been changed to those that are more efficient.  A new temperature control system has been installed in the Simonian Center that is designed to moderate heat in each classroom in hopes that it will reduce energy use and even the temperature across the school.  The School District will continue to do more in partnership with the Town. 

· On Friday night October 24th the Friends of Marion’s Camp are having the 1st Annual Community Bonfire. Flyers will be distributed at the Elementary School and the Simonian Center.  

· Dr. Di Bella reminded the Committee of the Annual MASC/MASS Joint Conference in Hyannis, November 19-22.  Members who are interested in attending should contact Mrs. Sadowski so she can make reservations.  

· One of our high school graduates will be filming on campus the last weekend in October.

Agenda Item 10 – New Business, Agenda Items, Action Items
· Interviews of the candidates for Asst. High School Principal took place today.  Dr. Di Bella will be interviewing both candidates and a decision is expected soon.    

· The Early Learning Center Council raised the possibility of expanding our recycling program.  Dr. Di Bella noted that the district currently uses Blackstone Valley Recycling and is exploring other options to expand our efforts.  Administrators are considering how to organize and recruit student helpers.

· At the Community Service Learning meeting, it was noted that there is a community service program in the early stages involved with Camp Sunshine in Maine for children with terminal illnesses.

· There is ongoing work to integrate the School District’s website with the Town’s activities.

· The joint meeting with the Finance Committee, the Board of Selectmen and the School Committee is scheduled for November 3rd.

· Mr. Brennan received a phone call today about the cool temperatures in the building.  Dr. Di Bella noted that the heat was on, but the temperature was slow to rise.

· Policy and contract discussions will be put on the agenda for the next meeting.

· Discussion took place regarding computer carts that do not work; this will be discussed further at a technology update at an upcoming meeting.

Agenda Item 11 – Adjournment to Executive Session

At 9:45 p.m., Ms. Mead moved and Ms. Locurto seconded to adjourn to Executive Session for the purpose of discussing contract negotiating.  

Carried  4/0

Respectfully Submitted, 

Carol S. Colena

Recording Secretary 

Sutton School Committee 

Meeting Minutes –October 6, 2008

Page 1 of 4

